

Recreational Therapy

Undergraduate Student Handbook

Revised, August 2022

Table of Contents

Recreational Therapy Degree Information	4
Location	4
Departmental Numbers	4
Welcome	5
University of Utah Mission Statement	5
Health Science Center Mission Statement	5
College of Health (CoH) Vision of Excellence	5
Department of Occupational and Recreational Therapies (OTRT) Mission Statement	. 7
Office for Inclusive Excellence	7
Department of OTRT Commitment to Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion	8
Recreational Therapy (RT) Vision Statement	8
Recreational Therapy Mission Statement	8
Recreational Therapy Program Purpose	8
Recreational Therapy Student Learning Outcomes	9
Procedures for New Students	9
Meeting with the Academic Advisor	9
FERPA Release and Distance Advising	9
Declaring the Major	10
Course Schedule Planning	10
General Education & Bachelor's Degree Requirements	10
Degree Plan	10
Build Your Plan	11
My Degree Audit	12
Recreational Therapy Degree Requirements	13
Curriculum Requirements	15
Scholastic Standards	15
Academic Expectations	15
CIS/Canvas	16
University Email Policy	16
Changes in Curriculum Requirements	17
Scholarly Writing	17
Compliance Requirements	17
Course Guidelines	22

Guests in Classroom	24
Animals in Classroom	24
RECTH 4000 Series-Disability Courses and Clinical Rotation/Experience	24
RECTH 5828-Recreational Therapy Internship	25
Grievance Policy	27
Ethical Conduct and Behavior	27
Dress Code	27
Leave of Absence	28
RT ² Recreational Therapy Research and Training Lab	28
RTSA-Recreational Therapy Student Association	29
Graduation Information	29
Graduation Requirements	29
Applying for Graduation	29
State Licensing and National Certification	30
Student Life Information	30
Wellness Statement	30
Campus Safety	30
The Americans with Disabilities Act	31
Addressing Sexual Misconduct	31
Veterans Center	31
LGBT Resource Center	31
Learners of English as an Additional/Second Language	32
DREAMers & DACA Scholars	32
Lauren's Promise	32
Appendix A: Code of Ethics	34
Recreational Therapy Student Handbook Acknowledgement	36

Recreational Therapy Degree Information

Location

The Recreational Therapy Program is located in the Department of Occupational and Recreational Therapies

HPEB-Dumke Health Professions Education Building

520 Wakara Way

Salt Lake City, Utah 84108

https://www.health.utah.edu/occupational-recreational-therapies/

Departmental Numbers

Security—(emergency) 801-585-COPS (2677) Department Main Number 801-585-9135 Department Fax Number 801-585-1001

Rhonda Nelson, PhD, MTRS, CTRS, MT-BS,

FDRT

Assistant Professor

Program Director of Recreational Therapy

Director of Graduate Studies, RT Director of RT Research Lab (RT²)

Office: 336 HPEB Phone: 801-213-6993

Rhonda.nelson@hsc.utah.edu

Steven A. Bell PhD, TRS, CTRS Associate Professor (Lecturer)

Office: 394 HPEB Phone: 801-581-6062

steven.bell@health.utah.edu

Melissa Zahl, PhD, MTRS, CTRS, FDRT

Associate Professor

Director of Undergraduate Studies

Office: 330 HPEB Phone: 801-213-1133 Melissa.zahl@hsc.utah.edu

Lorie Richards, PhD, OTR/L, FAOTA

Associate Professor Department Chair Office: 368 HPEB Phone: 801-585-1069

lorie.richards@hsc.utah.edu

Jamie Bennett MS, MTRS, CTRS

Instructor (Lecturer)

Coordinator of Clinical Education

Office: 373 HPEB Phone: 801-930-0343 jme.bennett@utah.edu

Kelly Brown, MEd Manager, Programs

Office: 362 HPEB or 200 HPR-N

Phone: 801-585-0555 kelly.brown@hsc.utah.edu Carrie Cox

Administrative Manager

Office: 353 HPEB Phone: 801-585-1107 carrie.cox@hsc.utah.edu

Welcome

The Recreational Therapy faculty in the Department of Occupational and Recreational Therapies (OTRT) are excited you have declared Recreational Therapy (RT) as your major. Recreational Therapy is a health and human service profession and requires an extensive knowledge base and a diverse set of clinical practice skills. The RT Program is a professional program that will require dedicated time and an extraordinary commitment to your academic success. This program will prepare you for meeting the standards to sit for the national exam through the National Council for Therapeutic Recreation Certification (NCTRCTM) and the licensing standards for the State of Utah. This program is designed have you practice recreational therapy after graduation and securing professional credentials. Students are provided with unique opportunities to engage in clinical experiences in preparation for a final internship. Together faculty, staff, and students make the RT Program at the University of Utah, one of the leading programs in the country.

The Undergraduate Recreational Therapy Handbook is available on the OTRT Department web site: https://health.utah.edu/occupational-recreational-therapies/degrees/recreational-therapy-bs/current-students.php. It is also posted on Canvas in the RECREATIONAL THERAPY Course.

University of Utah Mission Statement

The University of Utah fosters student success by preparing students from diverse backgrounds for lives of impact as leaders and citizens. We generate and share new knowledge, discoveries, and innovations, and we engage local and global communities to promote education, health, and quality of life. These contributions, in addition to responsible stewardship of our intellectual, physical, and financial resource, ensure the long-term success and viability of the institution.

Health Science Center Mission Statement

The University of Utah Health Sciences Center serves the people of Utah and beyond by continually improving individual and community health and quality of life. This is achieved through excellence in patient care, education, and research; each is vital to our mission and each makes the others stronger.

- We provide compassionate care without compromise.
- We educate scientists and health care professionals for the future.
- We engage in research to advance knowledge and well-being.

College of Health (CoH) Vision of Excellence

Creation of New Knowledge

- Maintain current funding base (20% increase may be feasible although resources are limited)
- Increase the number of multi-PI or PPG grants
- Capture CoH strengths in research collaborations
- Create research symposia or get-togethers
- Provide more mentoring for grant submission
- Develop shared research infrastructure (e.g., RAs)
- Develop strategies to recognize all forms scholarship

<u>Academic Program Development</u>

- Consideration of New Programs
 - Sports Analytics
 - Computing Analytics
 - Technology and Behavior Change
 - Coaching Science
 - Speech-Language Pathology Assistant Certification Program
- Transition to Direct Admit
 - Pilot via College Scholars or Health Scholars with funding for underrepresented students
 - Engage Block U as avenue for direct admit
 - Maximize residence halls for promoting direct admit and majors
 - Develop CoH year-long core curriculum before selecting major

High Impact Educational Practices

- Develop a model undergraduate research experience
 - o CoH specific database of research projects and labs
 - o CoH undergraduate/graduate symposium (similar to HKR masters presentations)
- Internationalize the curriculum with enhanced opportunities for student and faculty international exchanges
 - o Rotating class with CoH faculty and students engaging internationally
- Engage students in community-based research and service (building on community engaged learning activities)
- Continue to support current student participation within U's Honors College and Learning Communities
 - Find "right size" of CoH offerings of honors courses
 - Incentivize completion of honors degrees
- Enhance inter-professional approaches to teaching, research, and clinical education
 - o CoH undergraduate/graduate symposium (similar to HKR masters presentations)

Teaching and Learning Excellence

- Explore career-line faculty sabbatical
- Create mechanisms to support course development
- Increase access to, and knowledge of, best practices for teaching in higher education
- Support faculty engagement in educational scholarship
- Adopt a consistent CoH-level Canvas platform across Departments
- Transition the Teaching and Learning Excellence task force to a College of Health standing committee

Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion

- Champion teaching, research, and community engagement initiatives that embrace and value a culture of equity, diversity, and inclusion within the College of Health, across campus, and in the community.
- Develop and implement mechanisms to support and track department recruitment, retention, and promotion of faculty, staff, and students from historically underrepresented backgrounds.

- Ensure that our graduates reflect the diversity of our communities by supporting the College of Health department programs in implementing transparent holistic admissions processes.
- Support diversity initiatives beyond the accreditation standards of each profession, and identify ways departments can contribute to the overall diversity plan of University of Utah Health.

One U

- Lead the development of cross-campus initiatives aimed at improved health of Utah's communities and the region
 - Healthy Parks, Healthy People
 - o Culinary Food Lab / Programs
- Partner with campus entities to create a Center for Patient Health Advocacy
- Participate in the continued development of team-based, interprofessional care that improves patient access to preventive screenings, education and care – both locally and through remote initiatives (telehealth, mobile clinics, digital health).
- Lead the development of a One U Symposium of College of Health projects that go beyond the recent round of U funding.

Department of Occupational and Recreational Therapies (OTRT) Mission Statement

To discover and transmit knowledge through research, education, and service relevant to occupational therapy and recreational therapy. Our research emphasizes the promotion of health and participation in valued life activities using an interdisciplinary and collaborative approach. We are committed to providing a safe and inclusive space for a diverse group of students to participate in a high quality, transformative educational experience. We prepare innovative OT and RT practitioners and scholars who provide evidence-based service. Our scholarly, educational, service, and clinical activities meet unique needs of our communities.

Office for Inclusive Excellence

The Department of Occupational and Recreational Therapies faculty and staff strive to provide an inclusive environment that fosters respect. This is supported by the following principles outlined by the Office for Inclusive Excellence.

- We believe that inclusion and diversity are fundamental to the success of the university, and its students, staff, faculty, and administrators. A collective commitment to diversity and inclusion enriches learning and prepares students to become actively engaged in our local and global society as responsible citizens.
- We strive to nurture a culture of inclusion that respects the humanity of all peoples. We do
 not support acts of intolerance against another's race, ethnicity, age, sexual orientation,
 gender, gender identity and expression, ability, socioeconomic status, veteran status, size,
 national origin, language, religion or any other real or perceived differences based on an
 individual's identity.
- We aim to promote a climate of respect and shared responsibility that cultivates and sustains transformative practices by forging spaces of possibility where people feel safe, valued, welcomed, and respected. These ideals are intrinsic to collaborative partnerships and our University's mission "to serve the people of Utah and the world."

Department of OTRT Commitment to Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion

The Department of Occupational and Recreational Therapies is committed to providing a brave and inclusive space for a diverse group of students, staff, and faculty. Consistent with the University of Utah Nondiscrimination Policy, we do not tolerate any forms of discrimination, including racism and genderism, in our learning communities due to their harmful impacts. We support open communication from any member of our community about incidences of bias and discrimination, and commit to gather information to understand and address concerns with transparency to the best of our abilities. Our goal is to broaden the perspectives of all students by providing a high quality, transformative educational experience to prepare our graduates to best work with our diverse local and global populations. This includes understanding historic and contemporary inequities and how they contribute to barriers to health, well-being, and participation in meaningful life activities. We assert that it is our role as occupational and recreational therapy professionals to advocate for justice and equity in our workplaces and communities.

If any member of our community experiences bias or discrimination, we ask that these incidences be reported to the University (through the <u>Public Incident Report</u>). We also invite concerns related to equity, diversity, and inclusion to be shared with a member of the faculty or staff, such as: Kelly Brown—OTRT Student Advisor; Yda Smith (OT), Steve Bell (RT), Anne Kirby (OT)—OTRT Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion Committee

Recreational Therapy (RT) Vision Statement

To be a national leader in the academic preparation and advancement of the profession of recreational therapy.

Recreational Therapy Mission Statement

The Recreational Therapy Program is committed to the development and advancement of a curriculum that addresses the social responsibility of assisting individuals with disabling conditions in prevention, habilitation, restoration, and rehabilitation. It seeks to provide transformative experiences for the recreational therapy student that enable the achievement of academic excellence from a nationally recognized institution in the preparation of Recreational Therapists. The recreational therapy faculty seeks to collaborate with other health care professions to advance interdisciplinary inquiry, research, and practice to create a more holistic approach to health care in an environment that serves all people.

Recreational Therapy Program Purpose

The Bachelor's Degree in Recreational Therapy (RT) is designed to address all requirements of the National Council for Therapeutic Recreation Certification (NCTRCTM) National Job Analysis, the American Therapeutic Recreation Association's (ATRA®) curriculum guidelines, and the Committee on Accreditation of Recreational Therapy Education (CARTE) standards. Students acquire both the theoretical and practical skills necessary for the practice of RT, such as assessment, treatment planning, problem solving, behavior analysis, evidence-based intervention implementation, evaluation, and documentation. Students engage in client-based experiences in order to develop an understanding of consumer health needs within community-based programs as well as treatment-based services. Upon completion of the RT program, the student is prepared to sit for the NCTRC examination in meeting the requirements

for both national certification and Utah State licensing. Graduates of the UU-RT program consistently score higher than the national average on the national certification exam.

Recreational Therapy Student Learning Outcomes

- To prepare competent, entry-level recreational therapists in the cognitive (knowledge), psychomotor (skills) and affective (behavior) learning domains.
- Students will meet entry-level clinical job task skills as identified on the National Council for Therapeutic Recreation Certification (NCTRCTM) Job Analysis.
- Students will assume an advocacy role for individuals with disabilities, injuries, illnesses, and underrepresented populations.
- Students will understand and assume the role of an active member and advocate for the profession.
- Students will demonstrate understanding of the requirements for gaining professional credentialing (Utah State Licensing and national certification by the NCTRC).

Procedures for New Students

Meeting with the Academic Advisor

Schedule an appointment with the academic advisor, Kelly Brown for career exploration, development of recreational therapy degree plan, and major declaration. Bring to your appointment all handouts used for degree planning (see: build your plan). When communicating via email, be sure to include your student ID. To schedule an appointment, visit

https://outlook.office365.com/owa/calendar/KellyBrownRTOT@UofUtah.onmicrosoft.com/bookings/

FERPA Release and Distance Advising

General advising questions can be answered through email, telephone, or SKYPE. For specific questions of a confidential nature, a FERPA release is required. To learn more, go to your CIS -> Student Records -> FERPA Release Consent. Read the release form. Select which campus groups can release the student's information (i.e., Academic Advisor). Create a PIN to verify access. Create a list of names/addresses of the individuals of whom the University agencies are authorized to share information.

On the occasion that a student requires an urgent advising decision and the academic advisor is not available and cannot be expected to be available within the time frame needed for those decisions, the approval authority will be as follows:

- 1. Academic Advisor
- 2. Director of Undergraduate Studies
- 3. Program Director
- 4. Department Chair

Book

Now

Declaring the Major

A student must have a declared major in order to graduate. Students <u>must</u> meet with the RT academic advisor to declare recreational therapy as their major. By declaring a major early in the academic process, the student will establish a catalog year which sets the students degree requirements, establishes a major for scholarship purposes, and avoids any issues in planning for graduation.

Course Schedule Planning

The Department makes every effort to plan quality courses and schedule them in such a way as to benefit the majority of student needs and interests. It is important that students check the schedules and plan their curriculum carefully. High priority must be given to completing general education requirements.

General Education & Bachelor's Degree Requirements

The University QA (MATH 1030, MATH 1050, or MATH 1090) and WR2 (WRTG 2010) must be completed before enrollment in RECTH courses. It is strongly recommended that <u>all</u> general education requirements are completed before embarking on the RT major. Students will want to consider matching university graduation requirements (DV, CW & IR) with RT electives and/or supportive coursework.

Students need to also consider taking general education courses that are prerequisites for later courses. For example, BIOL 1610 fills a SF requirement and is a recommended prerequisite for human anatomy. Students will need to ensure that required prerequisite courses are met prior to enrolling in any RT supportive coursework.

Students are required to have a minimum 2.5 cumulative GPA to enroll in RECTH 3330 and RECTH 4300. Students should enroll in these courses in their junior year of study. Students must enroll in RECTH 3330 and RECTH 4300 concurrently.

Degree Plan

A degree plan allows the student to plan necessary classes and design an academic program that can accommodate their needs. To add a new plan, the student must login to your CIS page and select the tile with the graduation cap that says "My Degree Dashboard" to get into your Degree Dashboard.

Instructions: Once in Degree Dashboard, select the plans tab at the top left corner of the page. This will take you to the manage plans page. To create a new plan, select "Create a New Plan."

Use the drop-down menus to select the program you want to create the plan for. You will select what college your program is in, the major you are interested in, and "Bachelor's" for the degree. You will choose the most recent catalog year, unless you are creating a plan for the program you are declared in. In that case, you will select the year you declared your program.

Now you will see red text that says "Add Requirement." This is indicating that you need to select additional requirements in order to run the audit for the plan. You will need to select the degree type for your program, and if an emphasis is required you will also need to select the emphasis. Once you have finished selecting what is required, you now have the option to add

more to your audit. If a program allows multiple emphasis, you can add the additional one you want. If a program does not require an emphasis but has the option for one, you can select it. You also have the option to add one or more minors and/or certificates to this audit. However, you can no longer run a single audit or plan just for a minor or a certificate. If you want to explore minors and certificates without running a whole other program, you can run an audit for General Education, the GENED degree will only show the General education requirements and whatever minors and certificated you choose to add to it.

Once you have put in all the information for the audit portion, now you will need to enter the plan information. You can name your plan anything you want, select the next term or semester you plan to take courses, type in the year that matches that term, and select how many years you have until graduation. Then click "Next.

Now you will automatically be taken into the plan you have just created, to learn more on how to build your plan go to the "Build Your Plan" tab of this page. (Retrieved from http://mydegreedashboard.utah.edu/plans.php).

Build Your Plan

Once you have added your plan, you can build your plan! To build or edit your plan, you must login to your CIS page and select the tile with the graduation cap that says "My Degree Dashboard" to get into your Degree Dashboard.

In your Degree Dashboard, select the plans tab at the top left corner of the page. This will take you to the manage plans page. Simply click on your plan name to build or edit that plan.

You can also access your plan by going to the "Action" column and clicking on the drop-down list of the plan you wish to edit. Within that drop down list of actions you can edit your plan, rename your plan, copy your plan, or delete you plan.

Once you are in your plan you will see the audit on the left side and your semester-by-semester plan on the right side. You will need to understand how to read an audit in order to be able to understand how to build your plan because you will be building from the audit. If you do not know how to read an audit go to the <u>audits</u> page and find the tab "Read My Audit" to learn more.

When you click on an unfulfilled requirement in the audit that you want to plan for, it will open and you will be able to see a list of courses you can select from to fulfill that requirement. If you click on one of those courses, you will be able to see the name of that course, a description of the course, if that course has any pre-requisites, and any general education or bachelor degree requirements it covers.

To add a class to your plan you can click and drag the class you want from the audit to the appropriate semester in your semester-by-semester plan. After you've completed your plan schedule an appointment with the RT academic advisor so she can ensure your plan is the best plan for you and will successfully get you to graduation! (retrieved from http://mydegreedashboard.utah.edu/plans.php)

My Degree Audit

Students are encouraged to review their degree audit regularly. This tool is used during advising appointments to ensure that students are meeting the RT major requirements, maintaining minimum grades and GPA and plan future courses. Students are encouraged to meet with the RT academic advisor each semester to check progress. Students have the ultimate responsibility to ensure that their degree requirements are met.

A declared audit will only work if the student has a declared program. The declared Audit will show the student's progress toward graduation within their declared program. (To check your progress toward graduation if you do not have a declared program you can run a what-if audit and scheduling an appointment with the RT academic advisor.)

Instructions: To run a declared audit, you must log into your CIS page, find the panel "Degree Audit". The Degree Audit will allow you to navigate to the "Request an Audit" page in two different ways:

- 1. If this is your first time running an audit you will see a Welcome page saying "Welcome to Degree Audit" underneath that, you will see a gray box that says "Request an Audit". Click on the "Request an Audit" page. If you or your advisor have run an audit prior, the most recent audit will be your landing page. In the upper right-hand corner of your audit, you will see a gray box that says "Request an Audit" click this link.
- 2. On the "Degree Dashboard" click the "Audits" tab in the upper left-hand corner of the page and select "Request New". Your Degree Audit will automatically pull in all your declared programs. When you get to the "Request an Audit" page, under "Declared Programs" you should see all the programs you have declared. In order to run your declared audit, you will select the gray box that says "Run Declared Programs". If you only have one declared program, by clicking on "Run Declared Programs", your Degree Audit will automatically load your declared audit. However, if you have more than one declared program, by clicking on "Run Declared Programs", your Degree Dashboard will take you to the Manage page where it will load up new audits for all of your declared programs and you will select the Recreational Therapy or "View Audit". (Retrieved from http://mydegreedashboard.utah.edu/audits.php)

Recreational Therapy Degree Requirements

Recreational Therapy Required Courses						
Course #	Course Name	CR	Sem Offered	Order	Year	Prerequisites
RECTH 3330	Foundations of Recreational Therapy	3	Fall	1		WR2 and QA; GPA 2.5; Corequisite: RECTH 4300
RECTH 4300	Recreational Therapy and Individuals with ID and DD	4	Fall	1		WR2 and QA; GPA 2.5; Corequisite: RECTH 3330
RECTH 3360	Assessment, Documentation, and Eval in Recreation Therapy	4	Spr	2		RECTH 3330, 4300 with a C or better
RECTH 4310	Recreational Therapy and Older Adults	4	Spr	2		RECTH 3330, 4300 with a C or better
RECTH 4320	Recreational Therapy in Physical Medicine	4	Fall	3		RECTH 3360, 4310 with a C or better; Recommended: Anatomy
RECTH 5360	Techniques and Facilitation in Recreational Therapy	4	Fall	3		RECTH 3360, 4310 with a C or better
RECTH 5350	Advancement of Recreational Therapy: Clinical and Prof Analysis	3	Fall	4		RECTH 3360, 4310 with a C or better
RECTH 4330	Recreational Therapy and Mental Health Services	4	Spr	4		RECTH 4320, 5350, 5360 with a C or better; Recommended: PSY 2300
RECTH 5300	Management in Recreational Therapy	3	Spr	4		RECTH 4320, 5350, 5360 with a C or better; Recommended: PRT 5395
RECTH 5828	Recreational Therapy Internship	12	Fall, Spr, Sum	5		All RECTH coursework completed with a C or better; Dept. approval
	Sub-Total	45	30111		l	20

- A minimum 2.5 cumulative GPA required prior to enrolling in RECTH 3330 and RECTH 4300.
- RECTH 3330 and RECTH 4300 must be taken concurrently.
- The Recreational Therapy Program requires that students complete compliance requirements which include a criminal background check, BLS certification, immunizations and proof of health insurance within the first two weeks of the semester. A complete list can be found on https://health.utah.edu/occupational-recreational-therapies/degrees/recreational-therapy-bs/plan.
- RECTH courses may only be attempted twice. If minimum grade is not earned on second attempt, contact the RT academic advisor.
- A minimum 2.5 cumulative GPA required prior to enrolling in RECTH 5828.
- All compliance requirements must be completed and recorded in Verified Credentials prior or enrolling in RECTH 5828.
- All RECTH course work must be successfully completed with a grade of C or better prior to enrollment in RECTH 5828. (RT course work: RECTH 3330, RECTH 4300, RECTH 3360, RECTH 4310, RECTH 4320, RECTH 4330, RECTH 5300, RECTH 5350, & RECTH 5360);
- All supportive coursework must be completed with a C or better prior to enrollment in RECTH 5828;
- All university graduation requirements including any minor coursework must be completed prior to RECTH 5828.

Course #	Course Name	CR	Semester Offered	Year	Pre-requisites	
Required Sup	Required Supportive Course Work (must be completed with a C or better)					
BIOL 2325	Human Anatomy	4	Fall, Spr, Sum			
AND	AND					
BIOL 2420	Human Physiology (AS)	4	Fall, Spr, Sum		BIOL 1610 & CHEM 1130	
OR						
H EDU 4650	Anat and Phys for Health	4	Fall, Spr, Sum			
KINES 3092	Kinesiology	3	Fall, Spr, Sum		BIOL 2325	
OR	OR		- II O			
KINES 3550	Motor Behavior	3	Fall, Spr			
FCS 1500 OR NURS 2100	Human Development/	3	Fall, Spr, Sum			
PSY 2300	Lifespan Psych of Abnormal Behavior	3	Fall, Spr, Sum			
SOC 3112	Social Stats (QB & QI)	3	Full, 3pr, 30ff			
OR	OR	4	Fall, Spr, Sum			
FCS 3210 OR	FCS Statistics(QB & QI)		1 411, 561, 56111			
PSY 3000	Psychological stats (QB & QI)	4	Fall, Spr, Sum		MATH 1030 or higher	
			. , . , . ,		For declared major/minor	
PRT 5395	Financial Management (QI)	3	Fall, Sum		Computer proficiency; Need	
					permission code to register	
	Ith Care Course (take one)					
H EDU 5100 OR	Health Care in the USA OR	3	Fall, Sum			
H EDU 3050	Community Health Issues	3	Fall, Spr, Sum			
OR	OR		,			
SOC 3671	Sociology of Health	3	Spr			
OR	OR					
FCS 5430	Families, Consumers & Health	3	Spr			
OR	OR					
H EDU 5300	Div and Health (DV & CW)	3	Fall, Spr, Sum			
OR						
DISAB 3000	Intro Disability (DV)	3	Fall	00	0.7	
			Sub-Total	23	or 27	

Minimum credits for major: 68 Need 122 credits for graduation

Curriculum Requirements

Scholastic Standards

Recreational Therapy students are held to high professional standards. The ability to function as a recreational therapist will depend upon the knowledge related to the competencies of the profession and the ability to perform the tasks necessary to deliver evidence-based practice. The faculty, therefore, encourage all students to maintain the highest level of achievement as you invest in your future as a professional person and in the success of the profession. Students will be required to demonstrate high scholastic and professional behavior standards. The goal of the RT faculty is to assist students in reaching your academic and professional goals.

The RT curriculum was designed to help students be eligible to sit the NCTRC exam and obtain Utah state licensure. However, we cannot guarantee students will be eligible for the NCTRC exam and Utah state licensure.

Academic Expectations

- The Department of Occupational and Recreational Therapies (OTRT) Recreational Therapy Undergraduate (BS/BA) Degree requires that students have a minimum 2.5 cumulative GPA prior to enrolling in RECTH 3330 (Foundations of Recreational Therapy) and RECTH 4300 (Recreational Therapy and Individuals with Developmental and Intellectual Disabilities).
- 2. The RT Degree is sequentially designed to enhance the clinical learning process. RECTH 3330 and RECTH 4300 must be taken concurrently.
- 3. Students are expected to complete each RECTH course and all supportive course work with a grade of C or higher.
- 4. Students must also maintain a minimum 2.5 cumulative GPA while enrolled in RECTH courses and prior to enrolling in RECTH 5828-Recreational Therapy Internship. If a student is failing to meet the minimal expectations of the Director of Undergraduate Studies Recreational Therapy may ask to meet with the student and together design a plan for success.
- 5. Students are limited to two attempts at successfully completing a RECTH course with a grade of C or higher. Students who do not successfully complete the RECTH course on the second attempt will be dismissed from the major. Students are highly encouraged to meet with the academic advisor to explore alternate majors for bachelor degree completion.
- 6. The clinical experiences in RECTH 4300, 4310, 4320, 4330 are <u>not optional</u>. Typically, students can expect to spend 4 hours a week for 10 weeks (or 40 hours) during the semester on their clinical experiences. These hours must be completed as outlined in the syllabus in order to successfully pass the course. If a student does not complete <u>all</u> of the assigned hours or experiences, the highest grade the student can receive is a C- for the course. Thus, not passing the course.

CIS/Canvas

The University of Utah conducts communication with their student body through the CIS system. CIS is your gateway to all secure university information. The student will need to enter CIS to access the CANVAS system. By the time, a student begins RECTH courses they will most likely be proficient in both of these systems; however, as a transfer student, one or both of the systems may be new. The university has specially designed tutorials to help navigate each system. The RT academic advisor or one of the RT instructor/professor would be glad to guide you in the specifics of the department or individual class.

All students are highly encouraged to accept the invitation to join the RECREATIONAL THERAPY CLASS. The RT faculty and the academic advisor will post important information and announcements about special events through this CANVAS course.

Each RECTH course will be posted on CANVAS. The RT faculty member will communicate the course requirements, assignment details, and grading process through CANVAS. Each faculty member will have their own style of organization and will provide orientation to the expectations and information placed on CANVAS. It is the student's responsibility to check their CANVAS courses frequently. It is important when posting assignments on CANVAS that the student check their submission to ensure the correct assignment has been attached correctly.

University Email Policy

Each student is issued a University Network ID (UNID) and email (UMail) account for use throughout the time the student is registered for classes at the University of Utah. It is the policy of the University of Utah that a University assigned student email account shall be the University's official means of communication with all University of Utah students. Therefore, all emails to students will be sent only through University email. Faculty will not answer emails from private email accounts. The University reserves the right to send official communications to students by email with the full expectation that students will receive email and read these emails in a timely fashion. Therefore, students are expected to check their UMail account on a frequent and consistent basis in order to stay current with university-related communications. Students must insure there is sufficient space in their account to allow email to be delivered. Students have the responsibility to recognize that certain communications may be time-critical. Not meeting a deadline because students did not retrieve the email from their University of Utah-UMail account is not an acceptable reason for being excused from that deadline. Students will not be held responsible for an interruption in their ability to access a message if a university system malfunctions that prevents a timely delivery of, or access to, that message (e.g., power outages or email system viruses).

Note: CANVAS also has an email system, the University of Utah's online teaching platform and all RECTH courses are structured through CANVAS. Therefore, emails regarding specific courses may be sent to the instructor of a course through CANVAS. However, other methods of contacting instructors through CANVAS may not reach the intended instructor (such as comments in Speed Grader related to feedback on specific

assignments) as they do not automatically forward into the University of Utah email system. Please check with individual instructors regarding which communication tools to use for each class.

FORWARDING OF EMAIL:

Students and employees in HSC (Health Science Center) are not allowed to auto-forward email to personal addresses. This is a violation of policy. Only the UMail system or the encrypted email server are authorized for sending and receiving work email. Auto forwarding an email containing PHI (Personal Health Information) to a personal account would be sent unencrypted—a violation. If email is manually forwarded from the UMail system, the user has the opportunity to encrypt it by putting PHI in the subject line. Training on PHI is provided through mandatory HIPPA training.

Changes in Curriculum Requirements

If the requirements for the RT degree change, the student may follow their original approved degree plan or elect to follow the new plan that includes the changes. If a course is no longer offered an appropriate substitute will be found.

Scholarly Writing

The Department of Occupational and Recreational Therapies expects students to follow the standards of the latest edition of the **PUBLICATION MANUAL OF THE AMERICAN PSYCHOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION** in preparing scholarly papers. The decision to follow the APA format is based on the fact that, at the University of Utah, APA is the most widely used format within the Social and Behavioral Science area. Students are expected to acquire and use this valuable resource. http://www.apastyle.org/apa-style-help.aspx

Compliance Requirements

As a part of the University of Utah Health Sciences and College of Health all students in the Department of OTRT are required to complete program specific compliance requirements. The following information outlines the compliance requirements for recreational therapy students and the process by which students must submit all information.

Verified Credentials: Verified Credentials is the compliance record portal that the RT program uses to obtain Background Checks and to store student compliance records. Each student will create a personal account during the first week of RECTH 4300.

To begin the Verified Credentials process, go to:

https://scholar.verifiedcredentials.com/utah

Program:	Code:
----------	-------

When you have completed your compliance requirements you will have the following in your personal Verified Credentials account:

- 3-Step Criminal Background Check
- Immunization Verification
 - Measles, Mumps, Rubella (MMR)
 - Varicella/Chicken Pox
 - o Tetanus, Diphtheria, and Pertussis (TDap)
 - Hepatitis B
 - o Tuberculosis/TB-two-step process OR QuantiFERON Gold blood test
 - o COVID-19 Vaccination
- Influenza- Annual Flu Shot
- Health Insurance Verification
- Basic Life Support Training (BLS)
- Recreational Therapy Student Handbook-Acknowledgement
- Annual Trainings
 - HIPPA Privacy and Security
 - o Blood Borne Pathogens
 - Fire & Safety
 - Personal Protective Equipment
- Drug Screen-(if required by placement facility)
- Internship Handbook-Acknowledgement (second year students only)
- Professional Liability (Out of state internships only)

Criminal Background Check

All Health Science students (College of Health is considered a part of Health Sciences) are required to obtain a criminal background check. Recreational Therapy students must secure a criminal background check by the second week of enrollment in RECTH 4300. No student will be allowed to begin clinical rotation hours or experiences without a cleared criminal background check. The student will enter their Verified Credentials account to complete the 3-step criminal background process.

If a student has a criminal offense that could prohibit their clinical placement or experience or their ability to be state licensed or nationally certified, the Clinical Education Coordinator - RT (CEC-RT) will meet with the student and discuss possible options.

If the student has a criminal offense that may prohibit their ability to complete specific functions required at their assigned clinical placement or experience (i.e. motor vehicle infractions), the CEC-RT will discuss this with the student and must disclose this information to the agency.

Immunization Verifications

Recreational Therapy students are also required to provide proof of the following immunizations:

- a. Measles, Mumps, Rubella (MMR)-Documentation of 2 doses MMR vaccine or record of laboratory serology (titers) results
- b. Varicella/Chicken Pox- Student with no history of exposure to chickenpox will be required to provide documentation of inoculation series (2 shot) or physician documentation of disease or record of positive serology (titer) results.
- c. Tetanus, Diphtheria, and Pertussis (TDap)-within the last 10 years.
- d. Hepatitis B- 3 dose series. Students lacking documentation of injections will be required to offer record of laboratory serology titers) results. e.
- e. 2 Step Tuberculosis Test (TB) or Quantiferon Gold Blood Test. This is an annual requirement. If a student does not have a documented negative skin test result within the preceding 12 months, a two-step baseline must be obtained or a Quantiferon Gold blood test. Students with a positive PPD must have a chest x-ray and provide documentation to CEC-RT that demonstrates no active Tuberculosis. Students should have a repeat PPD if exposed to a patient with active TB.
- f. COVID-19 Vaccination you are up to date with your COVID-19 vaccines when you have received all doses in the primary series and all boosters recommended for you, when eligible. Please see the CDC's website for more information: https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/vaccines/stay-up-to-

<u>date.html?s cid=11747:fully%20vaccinated%20guidelines:sem.ga:p:RG:GM:ge</u> n:PTN:FY22

Upload a photo copy or documentation of the immunizations listed above to the appropriate section on your personal Verified Credentials account. If you have an immunization card that lists multiple immunizations you must upload the copy into each required area.

There are very few immunizations that students can claim an exemption on and still participate in the required clinical experiences for the RT Program. Students who claim an exemption to immunizations must know that:

- there are a limited number of sites who will allow unvaccinated individuals to engage with clients/participants;
- may not get their desired sites;
- will not be assigned to any medical facility, and;
- may need to delay graduation in order to ensure all clinical experiences are completed.

Influenza/Annual Flu Shot

All RT students must show proof of an annual influenza/flu shot prior to beginning clinical placements and experiences. Students can receive a flu shot at the University Student

Health Center. When obtaining a flu shot be sure to inquire that the shot is for the current flu season, most often available after Sept. 1st. If a student chooses not to obtain a flu shot they may be required by the agency to wear a medical mask during their scheduled shifts.

 Upload the proof of vaccination to the appropriate section on your personal
 Verified Credentials account. The students name and coverage date must appear on the card or verification document.

Health Insurance Verification

Recreational Therapy students must have health insurance prior to engaging in clinical rotations. Insurance can be the student's personal health insurance plan or health insurance through a parent/guardian's plan.

 Upload proof of health insurance to the appropriate section on your personal Verified Credentials account. Proof must include the name of the student and dates of coverage.

BLS/Healthcare Provider Training

All Recreational Therapy students are required to have proof of Basic Life Support (BLS) training through the American Heart Association. (Red Cross training is not accepted.) This training can be meet through the following: Healthcare Provider Training course sponsored by the RT student association (RTSA), a BLS American Heart Association training that includes CPR &First Aid, or Wilderness First Responder (WFR).

Prior to registering for an external provider's training, check with the CEC-RT to insure the program meets the appropriate requirements. If a student has a training they feel meets the BLS requirements they can submit that documentation for review to the CEC-RT.

 Upload certification verification to the appropriate section on your personal Verified Credentials account.

Students will be notified of the RTSA sponsored Healthcare Provider Training prior to Fall semester. Students will want to register immediately as there are a limited number of seats available.

Note: Students will want to complete their American Heart Association BLS training as soon as possible as this is required before beginning the clinical experience (by the second week of the RECTH 4300). Students American Heart Association BLS training will need to be current prior to registration to RECTH 5828 RT Internship.

Professional Liability Insurance

If a student decides to complete an internship out-of-state and is approved for an out-of-state placement by the CEC-RT the student will be required to purchase professional liability insurance. The general and professional liability coverage will need to be in the amounts of at least \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$3,000,000 in the aggregate, with insurance carriers or self-insurance programs approved by Hospital, in accordance with Hospital's bylaws, rules and regulations. CEC-RT will assist students with this process.

Annual Trainings

Annual trainings must be completed each fall semester as a part of all compliance requirements. The student will find all information regarding the trainings on Recreational Therapy Canvas. Annual trainings include:

- o HIPPA Privacy and Security
- o Blood Borne Pathogens
- o Fire & Safety
- Personal Protective Equipment

Students will need to take all certificates and create one document to upload into Verified Credentials.

Recreational Therapy Student Handbook Acknowledgement

The Recreational Therapy Undergraduate Student Handbook contains critical information for the recreational therapy student. It is designed to be a primary resource to assist the RT student in navigating their BS/BA degree in RT. The student will be introduced to the handbook during the RT student orientation and required to read and sign the Recreational Therapy Student Handbook Acknowledgement Form and uploaded into Verified Credentials as part of compliance requirements.

 Upload a copy of the Recreational Therapy Student Handbook Acknowledgement Form to the appropriate section in the student's personal Verified Credentials account.

Drug Screen

Many health and human service agencies require that students have drug screens prior to engaging in any interaction with clients/participants/students. Drug screens are time sensitive and will need to be completed ONLY when required by the agency. It is possible a student will need to complete more than one drug screen during their RECTH course work. A 12-panel urinalysis screen is standard. The Department of OTRT has arrangements with local labs for students to get the requested drug screen: https://intermountainhealthcare.org/services/occupational-medicine/workmed/workmed-locations/

Students are responsible for the cost of the drug screen and will pay the lab at the time of appointment.

Once the drug screen is complete, it may be necessary to designate where the screen results are sent. You will need to have the results sent to the CEC-RT, Jamie Bennett: jme.bennett@utah.edu.

Note: If a student fails their drug screen (having a positive percentage for the substances tested without medical documentation) the student may be denied registration in one of the RECTH 4000 series courses that require a clinical rotation/experience or the student's internship placement. Once the student "passes" the drug screen they may be placed at an agency to complete a clinical rotation or internship placement. Students must keep in mind that a failed drug screen may delay their ability to complete one of the RECTH 4000 series coursed or to register for an internship until the subsequent semester that the course is offered. **Drug screens are**

completed on a request or as needed basis. These compliance markers may or may not be required by an agency. Agencies may have their own compliance requirements and students will need to follow those procedures.

Internship Handbook-Acknowledgement

When students enter their second year of RT coursework, they must read the RECTH 5828 Internship Handbook. Upon reading the handbook the student will need to sign the acknowledgement form and upload a copy into their Verified Credentials account. This must be completed by October 1st.

Course Guidelines

The following academic expectations and standards are to be followed in <u>every RECTH</u> <u>course</u> unless the instructor clearly indicates an exception to policy. All standards are the <u>minimum</u> level required.

Class Attendance Guidelines

Class attendance is critically important in all RECTH courses. Faculty members will clearly outline their expectations in individual course syllabi. Many classes will have experiential learning exercises, critical reading reviews, or reflections that are a part of the attendance expectation for a given day. These may not be something a student can make-up if they are not in attendance on that day.

Each faculty member is required to adhere to the course syllabus distributed to students. This provides an advanced communication tool for the student. All class requirements and assignment dates are provided prior to the beginning of each semester. If a student chooses to plan, a personal trip or event that will interfere with course attendance and/or assignments it is not the instructor's responsibility to accommodate these individual requests.

Cell Phones

The recreational therapy faculty ask that cell phones are turned off prior to the beginning of class time. Accepting calls or texting during class time is unacceptable.

Computers/Tablets

The use of computers, in a college classroom, can be essential; however, when computers are used for things other than the class content, it is a distraction to the learning environment for the student themselves, many other students around that individual, and the instructor. When this distraction becomes a problem, the instructor will advise student of the problem. If the behavior continues the professor will ask the student to no longer use a computer in class. If computer use is abused in the class, the instructor will disallow the use of all computers during class.

Assignments

All assignments must be neatly typed or otherwise prepared on word processing software. Grades will be reduced for poor quality, organization, composition, grammar, and/or spelling in addition to limited development of content. **No papers** will be accepted through google docs. Students <u>must submit</u> as a word document through

CANVAS. Students need to verify the files they submitted are the correct documents. Files submitted incorrectly are considered late assignments and reduction of grade will be assigned.

Professional Portfolio

Each student will be required to create a professional portfolio throughout the RT curriculum. The professional portfolio will begin in RECTH 3330, each subsequent RECTH course will have a designated assignment to be included in the portfolio. The final portfolio will be submitted as an assignment in RECTH 5828-RT Internship.

Plagiarism

All work must be original (your own work for each class) unless cited properly by reference. Plagiarism violations are subject to sanction under university student behavior regulations. All students need to be familiar with the Student Code (http://regulations.utah.edu/academics/6-400.php).

Due Date Guidelines

Recreational Therapy faculty all adhere to the policy that all assignments are due at the beginning of class on the assigned date. Late assignments will be accepted, but will be reduced 10% of the total points possible for each day an assignment is late. **No assignments are accepted after three days, including weekends.** Files submitted incorrectly are considered late assignments and reduction of grade will be assigned.

Exams

Students are expected to take all exams on the date scheduled. Make-up exams will only be given in the event of an emergency (e.g., death in the family or medical emergency). In these instances, students should contact the instructor immediately and be prepared to provide documentation verifying the emergency to the instructor.

Final Examinations

It is against University of Utah policy for faculty to administer final examinations at a time other than the period designated by the University calendar. At the beginning of each semester, the student is responsible to determine if any of their registered classes have final exams and determine the specific date and time of each exam. Each course's syllabus should also reference the final exam schedule for the individual class. Students need to plan for final examination, as faculty are required to follow University of Utah policy.

Grades

It is important that all students take personal responsibility for tracking their grades. If there is a question regarding an assignment the student should contact the instructor immediately to discuss. Students should not wait until the end of the semester to question a grade on a specific assignment, as it is too late at that point to have a critical discussion regarding the requirements and important academic content.

Incompletes

University policy states that an incomplete may be given only when the student has passed at least 80% of the course work. The incomplete must be completed within a

one-year period and the faculty member must submit a grade change form or an E grade will be automatically posted.

Guests in Classroom

If a student would like to bring a guest to class, the student will need to make prior arrangements with the instructor/professor of that specific class. It is not standard practice to allow uninvited guests to the classroom and is up to the individual instructor/professor's discretion.

Animals in Classroom

- 1. Service animals (as defined by the ADA) are welcome on campus and in the classroom. (www.disability.utah.edu/services/campus.php#service)
- 2. Emotional support animals are not allowed in the classroom. (www.disability.utah.edu/services/campus.php#service)
- 3. Pets are not allowed in the classroom. (Policy 3-231: Control of Animals on Campus)

RECTH 4000 Series-Disability Courses and Clinical Rotation/Experience

The Recreational Therapy curriculum is designed sequentially and includes a series of courses (the 4000 series: RECTH 4300, 4310, 4320, 4330). These courses introduce students to the broad spectrum of disorders and services provided for the specific population. These classes not only include academic content but also require a clinical rotation or experiences to expose students to populations and services. Clinical placements and experiences will vary according to the specific course and to geographical location, services provided, and placement availability. Some of the clinical placements and experiences will be facilitated by/with licensed and certified recreational therapists and others may be with healthcare professionals from various disciplines, promoting the understanding of interprofessional collaboration. All placements and experiences provide an opportunity to learn and understand the placement population, gain an awareness of how the RT process may be conducted with the specific population, and provide opportunities to engage in advocacy efforts for the clients and the RT profession.

In the RECTH 4000 series the 40 hours of clinical rotation time and a designated number of experiences at are **not** optional. These hours/experiences **must** be completed as outlined in the individual course syllabus in order to successfully pass the course. If a student does not complete <u>all</u> of the assigned hours or experiences, by the required due date, the highest grade the student is able to receive is a C- for the course. Thus, not passing the course.

Professional behavior is expected at all clinical rotation/experience sites. This includes adhering to assigned schedules and abiding by agency policies. Students are representing themselves, the University, OTRT Department, and specifically the RT program; a student's behavior is a reflection on all involved.

Professional dress is expected at every clinical rotation/experience site. The responsibilities of the RT Supervisor are diverse and require the student to dress to meet the activities on any given day. The student should read agency dress code during initial orientation and always check with agency supervisor regarding the required dress for special activities. Not following agency dress code is grounds for termination of placement.

RECTH 5828-Recreational Therapy Internship

RECTH 5828- Recreational Therapy Internship is the critical connection between academia and practice. The internship is designed to combine practical professional experience with the theoretical and philosophical foundations studied in the classroom. Through the internship experience students grow professionally, intellectually, and personally. The student learns to identify and build on their strengths and interests, and address their limitations. The student also gains an appreciation of roles, responsibilities, and the actual practice of recreational therapy (RT).

The RT program strictly adheres to all standards required by the State of Utah's Recreational Therapy Practice Act http://dopl.utah.gov/laws/R156-40.pdf and the National Council for Therapeutic Recreation Certification™ (NCTRC™) http://nctrc.org/. However, we cannot guarantee students will be eligible to take the NCTRC exam or obtain State License.

Student Prerequisites

- All RECTH course work must be successfully completed with a grade of C or better prior to enrollment in RECTH 5828. (RT course work: RECTH 3330, RECTH 4300, RECTH 3360, RECTH 4310, RECTH 4320, RECTH 4330, RECTH 5300, RECTH 5350, & RECTH 5360);
- All supportive coursework must be completed with a C or better prior to enrollment in RECTH 5828;
- All university graduation requirements including any minor coursework must be completed prior to RECTH 5828;
- All compliance requirements must be current prior to enrollment in RECTH 5828 (see all requirements in Undergraduate Handbook/Compliance Requirements)
 Professional membership (URTA and/or ATRA);
- Minimal overall GPA of 2.5 for in-state, 3.3 for out-of-state or remote supervision, or 3.7 for international placement;
- Departmental approval.

Student Eligibility Requirements:

The student must complete and submit, Recreational Therapy Internship Form (Form 1) to the OTRT Academic Advisor by:

Spring Internship, September 1st Summer Internship, February 1st Summer Semester, May 1st All dates for submission of materials are strictly adhered to unless there are valid circumstances such as, major illness, death in the family, or late cancellation by facility.

The Academic Advisor will review and notify student of eligibility. When the student meets all requirements and is eligible the Academic Advisor will forward the Recreational Therapy Eligibility Form (Form 1) to the CEC-RT.

Students need to plan for the internship experience. The Recreational Therapy Internship Handbook is located on the OTRT Department web page https://health.utah.edu/occupational-recreational-therapies/degrees/recreational-therapy-bs/current-students and Canvas-RECREATIONAL THERAPY. Upon reading the handbook the student will need to sign the RECTH 5828 RT Internship Handbook Acknowledgement Form and upload a copy into their Verified Credentials account. This must be completed by October 1st, of the students second year of coursework.

Completion of Hours/Grading/Graduation/Liability/Information:

Students need to apply for graduation the semester they plan on graduating. The student registers for RECTH 5828 and completes their internship but the hours go beyond the grade submission date. That student will not graduate in that semester. Their Graduation Date will be the following semester. There is a slim chance, depending on the award period between semesters (summer window to fall very small) they could still get awarded their degree that semester, but they should not count on this happening. If they do not graduate the semester they applied for graduation there is one automatic courtesy slide to the next semester by the Registrar's Office. All other change of graduation dates requires the student to pay a fee.

The Instructor of RECTH 5828 will submit a "T" when the student's hours go beyond the grade submission date. Upon immediate completion of the internship hours the instructor of RECTH 5828 will submit a grade change form.

The Office of the Registrar will write a "Statement of Degree Completion" to confirm date of graduation, at the student's requests. The cost to the student is \$15.00. Sometimes this can be used as a placeholder for jobs or official documentation. However, if an organization requests an official transcript the grade will not show up as completed until that official semester of the completed hours.

Liability

In-state internship

After the completion of all compliance items, all coursework, and all graduation requirements, students will register for 5828. Students will coordinate with the CEC-RT, the Instructor of 5828, and the internship agency to determine a start date. As a result of enrollment in RECTH 5828 students who complete an in-state internship are covered by the University's liability insurance. If the student goes beyond the date of the official end of the semester that student will be covered because they will have been given a "T," and thus, still registered for the course.

Out-of-state internship

The University's liability insurance policy does not have coverage outside of the state of Utah. If a student is going Out-of-State for their internship, that student must purchase personal liability insurance. This insurance is good for one year. Thus, no matter when or where they complete their internship, they have their own personal liability insurance. The CEC - RT can assist the student in securing personal liability insurance.

Grievance Policy

If a student disagrees with the grade received in a class there is a grievance process:

- 1. Schedule a meeting, in person, with the instructor/professor of the class.
- 2. If meeting with the instructor/professor does not result in a satisfactory outcome, the student can then meet with RT Program Director. (If the professor is the RT Program Director, the student can go directly to the Chair of the Occupational and Recreational Therapies Department)
- 3. If the student does not feel a satisfactory outcome has been reached after meeting with the RT Program Director the student should then collect all information from the class and prior meetings with the instructor/professor and the Program Director and meet, in person with the Chair of the Occupational and Recreational Therapies Department.
- 4. If the student still feels the situation has escalated and a fair and reasonable outcome has not been accomplished the student can then go to Assistant Dean of Students in the College of Health (CoH).

Ethical Conduct and Behavior

Recreational therapy students are expected to follow the standards of professional conduct as outlined in the <u>American Therapeutic Recreation Association's code of ethics.</u>

Students are also expected to adhere to the <u>University of Utah's Code of Student Rights</u> and <u>Responsibilities</u> (<u>Student Code of Conduct</u>). Failure to comply with these expectations may result in disciplinary or corrective action.

Dress Code

- 1. Classroom attire is casual. However, discretion should be used regarding reveling clothing (i.e., bare midriff, form fitting, low riding pants, low cut shirts, short shorts, etc.).
- 2. Professional presentations whether in the classroom or an outside event requires professional attire. Seeking advice from RT faculty is important.
- 3. When attending external events and activities such as URTA board meetings, conferences, site visits, or completing clinical rotations/experiences, students are expected to dress professionally and in a manner that represents the student, the Recreational Therapy Program, and the University in a professional manner. At the very minimum, attire should be nice slacks and a top (casual business attire). When in doubt about appropriate attire, err on the side of being conservatively dressed or over-dressed rather than under-dressed. It would also be advisable to ask about the appropriate dress code for the event or placement. There may be exceptions when it is appropriate to dress down and wear more casual clothes—these exceptions will

be noted for you. It is the responsibility of the student if they are unclear about appropriate dress for a particular activity to ask the faculty member in charge of event or the clinical placement supervisor/contact.

- 4. The agencies for your clinical placements/experiences may require specific clothing or have their own dress code. You will be notified of this and will be expected to follow all agency requirements. Not following agency dress code is grounds for termination of placement/experience.
- 5. Your nametag/badge should be worn as part of your professional attire. It is critical that you wear your nametag/badge during clinical placements/experiences (unless otherwise noted).

Leave of Absence

A Leave of Absence allows degree-seeking undergraduate students who have registered for and completed university credit classes to request an extension of their enrollment eligibility for a maximum period of seven consecutive semesters (including summers). Requests are reviewed on a case-by-case basis and may be granted for the following reasons: illness (personal or familial), military service, humanitarian or religious service, or participation in a University of Utah sponsored program. Retrieved from http://registrar.utah.edu/handbook/leave.php

RT² Recreational Therapy Research and Training Lab

The mission of the Recreational Therapy Research and Training Lab- RT² is to advance recreational therapy practice through both research and training initiatives while simultaneously building partnerships and collaborations involving: faculty/researchers, students, practitioners, and consumers/clients.

The purpose of student membership in this lab is to provide University of Utah students majoring in RT with the opportunity to increase their understanding of research related to recreational therapy and to advance evidence-based practice in the discipline. The lab promotes student involvement in a variety of research and training activities connected to this focus area.

- Efficacy of Recreational Therapy Interventions
- Reading and Understanding Research
- Research Design and Methods
- Data Collection and Analysis
- Knowledge Translation
- Research Ethics
- Funding Opportunities
- Dissemination of Research Findings (e.g., presentations, posters, publications)

Students become members through a formal application process. Undergraduate Requirements:

- Declared recreational therapy major
- Enrollment in/completion of a minimum of two recreational therapy courses (note: students who are currently enrolled in RECTH 3330 & RECTH 4300 are eligible);

- Minimum cumulative GPA of 3.2
- Ability to attend one hour lab meetings weekly on campus
- Willing to participate for full academic year (September-April)
- Present at the state recreational therapy conference
- Commitment to work towards the University of Utah's Undergraduate Research Scholar Designation. https://our.utah.edu/for-students/undergraduate-research-scholar-designation-ursd/

Applications are accepted during the first weeks of the fall semester of the academic year, if lab is being offered during that academic year. If accepted students make a one-year commitment to the lab and can reapply the following year. https://health.utah.edu/occupational-recreational-therapies/degrees/recreational-therapy-bs/rt2

RTSA-Recreational Therapy Student Association

The Recreational Therapy Student Association (RTSA) is a student-directed organization within the Department of Occupational and Recreational Therapies to provide social, education, and professional support to its members. All University of Utah students are eligible for full membership. Full members are those who have paid their yearly dues, have attended a minimum of two meetings a year, and participated in at least one service project a year. Students are accepted as members without regard to gender, race, color, ability, creed, or sexual orientation. Full membership includes the right to run for office, participate in all activities including fundraising, organizing volunteer opportunities, and attending social gatherings.

Students can join at: https://umarket.utah.edu/um2/otrt/product.php?product=12

Graduation Information

Graduation Requirements

When a student has reached 90 credit hours, they will be eligible to apply for araduation. Students need to visit

http://registrar.utah.edu/handbook/undergradgraduation.php and print the Applying to Graduate checklist http://registrar.utah.edu/pdf/UG-Advisor-Checklist.pdf.

Applying for Graduation

Graduation is when a student anticipates all of their university requirements will be completed and they will finish their degree. Typically, this will be when a student completes RECTH 5828.

Spring Graduation (May) – January (around the 20th) Summer Graduation (August) – May (around the 25th)

Fall Graduation (December) – September (within the first week)

To apply on or before the due date simply click on the "Apply for Graduation – <u>Undergraduate</u>" link under the Graduation menu box in Campus Information Services (CIS) and follow the instructions on each page. Note: This link does not become active until you have a minimum of 90 credits completed.

If you do not apply for graduation by the above stated deadline, you will be charged a late fee and may have your graduation delayed. Students are able to renew their graduation application once without penalty. Graduation applications will not be accepted more than one year in advance.

State Licensing and National Certification

All Recreational Therapy majors should familiarize themselves with state licensing (required for practice as a recreational therapist in the States of Utah, North Carolina, Oklahoma, New Hampshire, and New Jersey) and national certification as a Certified Therapeutic Recreation Specialist (CTRS®) provided through the National Council for Therapeutic Recreation Certification (NCTRCTM).

The State of Utah requires a license to practice Recreational Therapy in the state of Utah. The Utah Department of Commerce, Division of Occupational and Professional Licensing (DOPL) regulates professional licensing in the State of Utah. In order to be licensed in the State of Utah as a TRS or MTRS level, one must meet all qualifications for national certification under the National Council for Therapeutic Recreation Certification, and successfully pass the national exam. The Recreational Therapy Program at the University of Utah prepares the student to be eligible to sit for the NCTRC exam. (See State of Utah Recreational Therapy Practice Act) However, we cannot guarantee students will be eligible to sit for the NCTRC exam or obtain licensure.

References:

State of Utah Recreational Therapy Licensing Utah Department of Commerce-Division of Occupational and Professional Licensing: https://dopl.utah.gov/rec/index.html

National Counsel for Therapeutic Recreation Certification (NCTRC): www.nctrc.org

Student Life Information

Wellness Statement

Personal concerns such as stress, anxiety, relationship difficulties, depression, cross-cultural differences, etc., can interfere with a student's ability to succeed and thrive at the University of Utah. For resources contact the Center for Student Wellness, http://wellness.utah.edu/; 801-581-7776.

Campus Safety

The University of Utah values the safety of all campus community members. To report suspicious activity or to request a courtesy escort, call campus police at 801-585-COPS (801-585-2677). You will receive important emergency alerts and safety messages

regarding campus safety via text message. For more information regarding safety and to view available training resources, including helpful videos, visit https://safeu.utah.edu/.

The Americans with Disabilities Act

The University of Utah seeks to provide equal access to its programs, services, and activities for people with disabilities. If you will need accommodations in this class, reasonable prior notice needs to be given to the Center for Disability & Access (CDA; http://disability.utah.edu/; 162 Olpin Union Building; 801-581-5020). CDA will work with you and the instructor to make arrangements for accommodations. All written information in this course can be made available in an alternative format with prior notification to the CDA.

It is the responsibility of the student to discuss any condition or disability that affects his/her ability to fully take advantage of the learning opportunity being offered. Because of confidentiality policies, faculty will not share the information about a student's accommodation needs. The student is responsible for notifying each instructor of any accommodations.

Addressing Sexual Misconduct

Title IX makes it clear that violence and harassment based on sex and gender (which includes sexual orientation and gender identity/expression) is a civil rights offense subject to the same kinds of accountability and the same kinds of support applied to offenses against other protected categories such as race, national origin, color, religion, age, status as a person with a disability, veteran's status or genetic information. If you or someone you know has been harassed or assaulted, you are encouraged to report it to the Title IX Coordinator in the Office of Equal Opportunity and Affirmative Action, 135 Park Building, 801-581-8365, or the Office of the Dean of Students, 270 Union Building, 801-581-7066. For support and confidential consultation, contact the Center for Student Wellness, 426 SSB, 801-581-7776. To report to the police, contact the Department of Public Safety, 801-585-2677 (COPS).

Veterans Center

The mission of the Veterans Support Center is to improve and enhance the individual and academic success of veterans, service members, and their family members who attend the university; to help them receive the benefits they earned; and to serve as a liaison between the student veteran community and the university. For more information about what support they provide contact: http://veteranscenter.utah.edu/. Please let the instructor or academic advisor know if there is any additional support you need to aid in your success in the program.

LGBT Resource Center

The LGBTQ+ Resource Center acts in accountability with the campus community by identifying the needs of people with a queer range of [a]gender and [a]sexual

experiences and responding with university-wide services. You can visit their website to find more information about the support they can offer, a list of events through the center and links to additional resources: http://lgbt.utah.edu/. Please let the instructor or academic advisor know if there is any additional support you need to aid in your success in the program.

Learners of English as an Additional/Second Language

If you are an English language learner, please be aware of several resources on campus that will support you with your language development and writing. These resources include: the Writing Center (http://writingcenter.utah.edu/); the Writing Program (http://writing-program.utah.edu/); the English Language Institute (http://continue.utah.edu/eli/). Please let the instructor or academic advisor know if there is any additional support you need to aid in your success in the program.

DREAMers & DACA Scholars

Immigration is a complex phenomenon with broad impact—those who are directly affected by it, as well as those who are indirectly affected by their relationships with family members, friends, and loved ones. If your immigration status presents obstacles that prevent you from engaging in specific activities or fulfilling specific course criteria, confidential arrangements may be requested from the Dream Center.

Arrangements with the Dream Center will not jeopardize your student status, your financial aid, or any other part of your residence. The Dream Center offers a wide range of resources to support undocumented students (with and without DACA) as well as students from mixed-status families. For more information about what support they provide and links to other resources, view their website at https://dream.utah.edu/.

Lauren's Promise

The following statement discusses interpersonal violence that has occurred on our campus and resources available. It may evoke feelings of distress or past trauma by individuals who have experienced situations involving interpersonal violence. We wanted to acknowledge as well that this situation does not describe every victim's experience and certain communities may be at a higher risk for these experiences.

Lauren's Promise—I will listen and believe you if someone is threatening you.

Lauren McCluskey, a 21-year-old honors student athlete, was murdered on October 22nd 2018, by a man she briefly dated on the University of Utah campus. **We must all take actions to ensure that this never happens again.**

If you are in urgent need of support, call 911 and/or the Utah crisis line at 800.273,8255.

If you are experiencing interpersonal violence, sexual assault, domestic violence, and/or stalking, please report it to me and I can connect you to resources. **Here are additional sources of support and help:**

Resource	Phone #	Hours	Affiliation
McCluskey Center for Violence Prevention:	TBD	TBD	University
Center for Student Wellness, Victim Survivor	801.581.7776	8-5	University
Advocate:			
Office of Equal Opportunity:	801.581.8365	9-5	University
University Department of Public Safety:	801.585.2677	24 hrs	University
University of Utah Neuropsychiatric Institute	801.587.3000	24 hrs	University
Utah Domestic Violence Coalition:	800.897.5465	24 hrs	State
Rape Recovery Center 24-hour Crisis Line:	801.467.7273	24 hrs	State
Domestic Violence Link Line:	800.897.5465	24 hrs	State
Stalking Helpline:	800.621.4673	24 hrs	State
Rape Recovery Center Crisis Line:	801.467.7272	24 hrs	State

Mandatory reporters are university employees, including students in paid leadership positions, who are required to report sexual misconduct to the Office of Equal Opportunity and Affirmative Action per university regulations. Examples of mandatory reporters include:

- Professors and other faculty
- Administration and staff (non-mental health)
- Resident advisors
- Student employees
- Campus police or campus security officials
- Athletic coaches/assistants

Confidential resources are employees not required to report any identifying information regarding an incident of sexual violence to the university. Survivors of sexual misconduct can speak openly to confidential resources about their experiences without their names or extensive details about their experience being reported to the Title IX coordinator or law enforcement.

- University Counseling Center:
- University Hospitals Chaplin
- Student Athlete Support Services
- Center for Student Wellness Victim Advocates
- Women's Resource Center

Appendix A: Code of Ethics

The American Therapeutic Recreation Association's Code of Ethics is to be used as a guide for promoting and maintaining the highest standards of ethical behavior. The Code applies to all Recreational Therapy personnel. The term Recreational Therapy personnel includes Certified Therapeutic Recreation Specialists (CTRS), recreational therapy assistants, and recreational therapy students. Acceptance of membership in the American Therapeutic Recreation Association commits a member to adherence to these principles.

PRINCIPLE 1: BENEFICENCE

Recreational Therapy personnel shall treat persons served in an ethical manner by actively making efforts to provide for their well-being by maximizing possible benefits and relieving, lessening, or minimizing possible harm.

PRINCIPLE 2: NON-MALEFICENCE

Recreational Therapy personnel have an obligation to use their knowledge, skills, abilities, and judgment to help persons while respecting their decisions and protecting them from harm.

PRINCIPLE 3: AUTONOMY

Recreational Therapy personnel have a duty to preserve and protect the right of each individual to make his/her own choices. Each individual is to be given the opportunity to determine his/her own course of action in accordance with a plan freely chosen. In the case of individuals who are unable to exercise autonomy with regard to their care, recreational therapy personnel have the duty to respect the decisions of their qualified legal representative.

PRINCIPLE 4: JUSTICE

Recreational Therapy personnel are responsible for ensuring that individuals are served fairly and that there is equity in the distribution of services. Individuals should receive services without regard to race, color, creed, gender, sexual orientation, age, disease/disability, social and financial status.

PRINCIPLE 5: FIDELITY

Recreational Therapy personnel have an obligation, first and foremost, to be loyal, faithful, and meet commitments made to persons receiving services. In addition, Recreational Therapy personnel have a secondary obligation to colleagues, agencies, and the profession.

PRINCIPLE 6: VERACITY

Recreational Therapy personnel shall be truthful and honest. Deception, by being dishonest or omitting what is true, should always be avoided.

PRINCIPLE 7: INFORMED CONSENT

Recreational Therapy personnel should provide services characterized by mutual respect and shared decision-making. These personnel are responsible for providing each individual receiving service with information regarding the services, benefits, outcomes, length of treatment, expected activities, risk, and limitations, including the professional's training and credentials. Informed consent is obtained when information

needed to make a reasoned decision is provided by the professional to competent persons seeking services who then decide whether or not to accept the treatment.

PRINCIPLE 8: CONFIDENTIALITY & PRIVACY

Recreational Therapy personnel have a duty to disclose all relevant information to persons seeking services: they also have a corresponding duty not to disclose private information to third parties. If a situation arises that requires disclosure of confidential information about an individual (i.e.: to protect the individual's welfare or the interest of others) the professional has the responsibility to inform the individual served of the circumstances.

PRINCIPLE 9: COMPETENCE

Recreational Therapy personnel have the responsibility to maintain and improve their knowledge related to the profession and demonstrate current, competent practice to persons served. In addition, personnel have an obligation to maintain their credential.

PRINCIPLE 10: COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS AND REGULATIONS

Recreational Therapy personnel are responsible for complying with local, state and federal laws, regulations and ATRA policies governing the profession of Recreational Therapy.

Revised by the ATRA Board of Directors | July 2009

Retrieved from https://www.atra-online.com/page/Ethics

University of Utah College of Health Department of Occupational and Recreational Therapies

Recreational Therapy Student Handbook Acknowledgement

Dear Student:
Please read the following statement and sign the bottom of this form acknowledging you have received a copy of the Recreational Therapy Student Handbook. This form will be kept in your permanent advising file.
Statement: I have received and read the Recreational Therapy Undergraduate Student Handbook for Academic Year
I understand that it is my responsibility to monitor and fulfill the curriculum and graduation requirements. I must also maintain a cumulative GPA of 2.5 and earn a minimum grade of C in all RECTH courses and recreational therapy supportive course work.
I understand that it is my responsibility to be knowledgeable about the program, department, college, and university policies and procedures as outlined in this handbook.
Student uNID:
Student Name (please print)

Students are responsible to upload this form into their Verified Credentials profile prior to returning this form to your instructor or to:

Kelly Brown, Academic Advisor 520 Wakara Way

kelly.brown@hsc.utah.edu

Student Signature

Date